SUSSEX POLICE OFFSHORE SAILING CLUB

ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING

630PM, THURSDAY 28TH JANUARY 2010

HAYWARDS HEATH POLICE STATION

Present:



Steve Rigby (Chair)
Peter Ewen





Terry Clothier

Amanda Kelly





Freya Carter

Lewis Kelly





Donna Powell

Trevor Hinkley





Ron Nevitt

John Batley





Kevin Claxton

Alan Haffenden





Dave Frey

Len Wheeler





Tara McDonnell
Frank Hooper






Owen Poplett

Jonathan Greaves 





Leonie White

Graham Castell

​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​___________________________________________________________________________
1. Apologies

Alwyn Evans, Dusty Miller, Julia Beckett, Chris Gillings, Alan Costello, Niall Griffin, Kevin Wallis, Lee Floyd, Geoffrey Randall

2. Minutes of AGM (20th January 2009)

The minutes were agreed as accurate.

3. Election of Officers
The Chairman stood down and the Chair was taken by the Commodore TC.  TC informed the members that SR was willing to stand again as Chairman and he (TC) proposed that he be elected.  This was seconded by FC. There being no further nominations SR was duly elected and took the chair for the remainder of the meeting.

The following club officers were proposed and seconded:


Steve Rigby - Chairman


Freya Carter - Vice Chairman


Julia Beckett - Secretary


Donna Powell - Membership Secretary


Alwyn Evans - Treasurer


Tara McDonnell - Vice Treasurer


Dusty Miller - Webmaster

SR thanked JB for all her hard and excellent work as the Secretary with completing minutes at meetings etc.  




SR also thanked AE for all his hard work as Treasurer stating it is a difficult job but AE has done a great job.

The club website that has been set up by DM is http://www.sposc.weebly.com 

Members were encouraged to visit the site and view the contents.

The following cub members were proposed as area representatives:


Kevin Wallis - East Sussex


Lindsey Valder-Davis - Brighton


Gill Hooton - West Downs


Alan Haffenden 
- North Downs


Mark Osbourne - Gatwick


Martin Cheesman - HQ CID

All representatives were nominated, seconded and duly elected to office.

TC retains his office as Commodore of the Club.     

4. Reports

4.1. Treasurers Report (FC)
My apologies for not being present tonight as I am committed to instructing a RYA Shorebased Course, so here is the Treasures Report.

The clubs finances are in a healthy state (unlike the country’s) and we can look forward to another good sailing season this year.

The club commenced the 2009 season with; 

· A balance of £325.78 carried forward from 2008-9

· total of £1606.80 in SPSA grant for the year 2009 –10

· £260 contributed in Associate members fees paid direct to the club

· £3370 raised in members charter contributions

· £435 is to be transferred from the PSUK account

The Frostbite charter, Support Boat Charter, June Charter, October Passage Charter & RYA Training Course totaled £4580.58 in costs.

The 2010 March Frostbite charter will cost about £1000.

The current bank balance is £1035.08 + the £435 = £1470.08

The remainder of the 2009-10 grant will then be used for deposits on 2010 charters leaving us a nil balance at the end of the financial year.
Members must ensure that when they commit themselves to a club charter that they are able to do so. The club lost £400 this year booking a yacht for the October Passage charter that was larger than that required due to members dropping out at the last minute.
A ‘Information Sheet for Old & New Members’ has been produced to assist with how bookings are made by the club and skippers and what crew/members should do to assist the smooth running of any charter. The Committee will e-mail this to all members and is on the Club web site.

The current cost of sailing with the club is £20 per day and there is no suggestion that we should raise this cost this year. 

A £1 a day contribution is paid towards the RNLI. This year we will donate a total of £158 to the RNLI. 

The SPSA have indicated that grants should be available this year the same as last year with a nil growth.

£20 Associate Membership fees for the 2009-2010 season were received from Klaxton x2, Kelly x 2, Evans, Miller, Fowler, Gillings, Hooper, Mallon, Stevenson, Donald & Cherry.

These associates fees are due again for the 2010-2011 season.

I am willing to stand again as Treasurer
Wishing everyone good sailing for 2010-11 season

Alwyn Evans
Treasurer 

Sussex Police Offshore Sailing Club

4.1.1. Racing Treasurers Report (FC)
It has been an exceptional year for the SPOSC Racing Faction, as for the first time Sussex hosted the National Offshore Sailing Championships with the backing of the Deputy Chief Constable Giles York on behalf of the force and the Sussex Police Sports Association.

The race section now has its own bank account with Lloyds TSB and attracted sponsorship from Police Credit Union, George Burrows and G4S prior to the event.

The total income for the year, including Sponsorship, Grants from SPSA and PSUK, entry fees from twenty three crews plus our own crew contributions meant that we raised a healthy income of £18,023.80.
The PSUK event cost us £12,581.05 with a further £1,037.25 on a training weekend before it and £435 going to the cruising section towards the cost of the support boat.  

The Metropolitan Police Sailing Club event in October cost £1,010.00.
£1,186 specifically raised for charity was divided between The Martlets, RYA Sailability and the RNLI.

Our total outgoings for the year amounted to £16,249.30.
Our remaining balance is £1,774.50 which will go forward to next years events.

We will be applying for our annual grant from the SPSA and the information we have at this time indicates a similar or only slightly reduced amount from last year. 


4.2. Secretary’s Report (DP)
· Club’s membership currently stands at 99 members.    

· 5 of which are new in 2009, a further increase on the success of the previous year.
· There were no member resignations from the club last year.

· The membership list has been maintained and is up to date showing all members, associate members and new members and associate members  for 2008 and 2009. 

· SPSA AGM took place recently. It is anticipated that funding will be similar to that granted by the SPSA last year though this is yet to be confirmed. Bids will be submitted for similar amounts for both the Cruising and Racing . 

· The Club has had many successful events again this year. The main one being the hosting of the PSUK 2009 event. An organisation committee was set up at an early stage for this event and through commitment, hard work by the organisation team this event ran very smoothly and was enjoyed by 26 forces across the UK. The Racing Section will give a more detailed update on this event. 

· The leisure  trips have also been a huge success again this year with many members taking part in more than one event. Experience of younger members is increasing and newly experienced skippers are now feeling confident and able to take on more responsibility within events due to their increased experience within the club. 

GC suggested 20-30 posters be prepared and placed around the police stations by representatives/club members to make staff aware of the club. GC said he would place some in Eastbourne. DP said she would place some in Rural Rother/Hastings. SR said this was not allowed in Brighton PS.


4.3. Racing Report (SR)

SR read a report covering the event prepared by TC which has been previously circulated in Scuttlebutt.
SR advised the meeting that there were 120 actions completed in relation to the organising/managing the event by the Race Committee and that feedback received from a lot of forces was that the event had been very well planned.


4.3.1. Met Race Report (SR)
Sussex Police were invited to participate in the Metropolitan Police Offshore Championships against 18 other identical yachts. The Sussex Race team consisted of skipper Steve Rigby with crew Andy Bullen (trimmer), Alan Costello (foredeck), Lee Floyd (Navigator & Tactics), Dave Frey (foredeck), Nick Hart (trimmer), Dusty Miller (main sheet), Kevin Wallis (pit manager), who came together on Sunsail Yacht 15.

The event was held in the Solent over two days consisting of five races with ideal weather conditions on the first day placed Sussex fourth overall and everything to play on the final day.

The following morning there was force 5 to 6 winds - 25 to 30 knots - from the north with a rough sea and waves of some ten to twelve feet.  The skipper made a key decision to reef down to a much smaller sail enabling our yacht to be sailed in extreme conditions under control. 

During this race with the Sussex Team in third position a  Met Police yacht was seen to have got into difficulties with its spinnaker followed very shortly by one of its crew members being swept overboard . The Yacht that he came from continued sailing away seeking to control the boat with the spinnaker ripped and pulling them out of control.  With Lee Floyd calling the Solent Coastguard alerting them to the developing life threatening situation Steve Rigby manoeuvred our yacht within a short distance from the crewman who not wearing a life jacket was thrown a life belt. At the same time the Sussex crew hailed a passing Rib who was able to quickly get to the man in the water. With Lee Floyd continuing the Radio commentary and the Solent Coastguard helicopter arriving on scene we continued racing. This became a life threatening situation and without the intervention of the Sussex Yacht highlighting the situation to the Coastguard plus the positive actions of the skipper and crew of the Sussex Boat the situation potentially could have had dire consequences

The final placing put Sussex into third place overall winning the ‘West Midlands Trophy’ as the highest placed visiting forces yacht. As skipper Steve Rigby commented “The Sussex team consisting of seasoned sailors just got better and better as the event went on” 

The Sussex Police skipper and crew displayed excellent seamanship in this race series to produce some of the best racing and results this year.


4.4. Webmaster Report

The current website was set up in June 2009 following the closure of the Sussex Police PSUK information website (held with Orange). There is a link between that website and our new Club website.

The website has developed over the months to include our ‘Constitution and Rules’ , information for new and established members, SPSA Membership form, Minutes of meetings, Scuttlebutt and many other information pages available to members. The content of the website has been greatly enhanced with contributions by our members. Some pages are password protected.

In the recent past there has been added to the website the ability to order clothing from ‘Oceanworld’ in Cowes which carries on it the embroidered SPOSC Logo. This is open to all members plus will benefit members attending PSUK events when the ‘Race crew’ and ‘Support boat crew’ can easily have available to them team kit.

Since the 1st June till the 31st December 2009 there have been 1857 visitors to the website. In the majority of cases the visitor has come directly to the site, although some visitors have come via searching Yahoo, Altravista and other search engines. Some days we get more visitors than others. (Tuesday 6th October 153 visitors, Tuesday 13 October 175visitors).  We have had some enquiries about membership via the website. 

The website is already linked to a number of other websites including the Police Sailing website that details all sailing events in the UK

The website provides a reservoir of information and storage facility accessible to all members 24/7. Any contributions, photographs or items you would wish to see on the website may be forward to the web-author.

The website is not seen as a replacement for, or competitor to Scuttlebutt but complements Scuttlebutt as an information provider to the membership. 

There is no cost to the SPOSC in the running of this website.

5. Club Rules Updates


5.1. Payments by Associate Members

There was a lot of discussion around this issue by several members present including RN, KC, SR, FH, TC and OP. FH stated it appeared the only difference between Full Members and Associate Members was that Full Members could vote. TC advised that as a retired police officer paying fees makes you a full member with a voting right and that most people would be expected to be a full member.

SR required that a letter be sent out at the beginning of each financial year to all associate members.

FH raised that section 4 of the rules and in particular ii b) was not straight forward. OP raised that through his wife paying Sussex Police Sports Association (SPSA) made her a full member but without voting rights. Issues were also raised in relation to two members who now work for Thames Valley Police and are thus ex-Sussex Police employees.

FH also raised that all of these points needed to be tied in with insurance. 

As a result it was agreed that the ambiguity needs to be cleared up. SR stated that he would look at the Met Sailing Club situation as he believed they had just become a PLC and that he would link in with the SPSA. 

It was asked whether any member wanted to come forward to re-write this section, TC and FC agreed to rise to this challenge and would then link in with FH. It was also suggested that we should look at other forces sailing clubs that were of similar size to Sussex Police, for example Hampshire, Home Counties, Kent.

It was also raised that any rule change would need to go through the AGM which would be next year. It was decided that an EGM would be organised as this would allow the implementation of the club rule more quickly, SR proposed that this should be reviewed in two months.


5.2. Quorum Update

SR proposed that the Quorum for a committee meeting be reduced to 3 committee members due to dwindling numbers, and the Rules amended accordingly. At the last meeting in January there were five apologies. KC queried what matters were discussed at the Quorum and members were appraised. TC confirmed that any rule changes and matters of importance would always be dealt with at the AGM. 

The proposal was found in favour and was carried.


5.3. Webmaster

SR raised that the Webmaster should be a member of the committee, this new addition would have to be covered in the club rules. SR proposed DM due to the hard work he has already completed in this role, this was seconded by TC receiving unanimous support from those present.
6. Club Events 2010


6.1. Frostbite

This annual club event was proposed again, OP would be the club SPOC working with DM. The dates of Sunday 14th March through to Friday 19th March 2010 have been suggested but need to be confirmed. An email needs to be circulated among members to gauge interest.


6.2. PSUK 2010

SR stated he would be the club SPOC for this event that would be held during the period 16th to 21st May 2010. This year’s event is being held by Kent Police and would be in the Solent utilising the Sunsail fleet. SR confirmed there would be one race crew and one support boat as in previous years.


6.3. Owners Rally

The club SPOC for this event will be TC with Len Wheeler selecting a suitable date; this event will run towards the end of June 2010 with date TBC. 

6.4. Long Passage Trip
The club SPOC for this event will be FH. It has been suggested the end of Sept 2010 as rates are going down and the weather is still reasonable. This event will either be held on the week of 19th or 26th September, with initial preference for the 19th, this is TBC.


6.5 Met Rally

SR would be the club’s SPOC for this event, the dates were not known but last year it was held on 8th/9th Oct so would be in a similar period this year.


6.6 Any Other Events

It was proposed that there be more day trips if feasible and club funds permitted. It was then proposed by several members that the club organise some taster days to introduce the delights of sailing to new members. SR suggested that this was the purpose of Frostbite but TC felt there was a place for taster days. SR agreed to this if club funds allowed.

GC and DP agreed to look into the organising of these events. TM stated she was happy to assist. DP suggested that weekdays would be cheaper. OP suggested that the club look at organising three separate events running out of Eastbourne, Brighton and the Solent.

KC suggested that one email be sent to all members with the events and dates that are proposed for 2010, though it was agreed the ultimate responsibility would lie with the skippers for each event.

JB or DP were proposed with completing the email.

7. Training and Responsibility


7.1. Risk Assessment

Members were advised that a risk assessment form can be found on the club website (http://www.sposc.weebly.com). All skippers need to be aware of this form and should sign a copy prior to each club event to the effect that all crew members had been informed and were aware of its content. 

It is believed that all relevant points have been covered, but any risk assessment is an ongoing process and can be amended or updated at any time as deemed appropriate by the skipper.

8. Club Trophies


8.1. Commodore Shield

TC proposed the skipper of the PSUK boat SR, not only for his work during that event but also for his part in the safe rescue of crewman who had fallen from a Met boat during the October event. The facts surrounding this rescue were recorded but had already been covered by SR during his race report.  This was seconded by GC. There were no other nominations and voted in agreement.


8.2. Roger Dice Trophy

This trophy is currently with Norma but FH will collect it. 

SR nominated TC due to everything that TC does for the club and including his efforts as the shore manager for the PSUK 2009 event, his reports and also Scuttlebutt. This was seconded by RN. There were no other nominations and the vote was in agreement.


8.3. Scuttlebutt Trophy

Out of many different articles it was proposed that DM be awarded this trophy for his Scuttlebutt article relating to the PSUK support boat. This was seconded and voted in agreement.


8.4. Portobello Cup
This is a trophy that was originally held by the Brighton Borough Special Constabulary.  It was given many years ago, to the Central Sailing Club later to become SPOSC and had been for many years in the possession of Roger Dice.  Frank Hooper informed the meeting that it was originally issued to the winner of a club yacht race around the Portobello Buoy off Saltdean, from which its name derived, but had not been raced for or presented in many years. The trophy is a 15” high cup in sterling silver.
Proposals were asked for a purpose for this new trophy. SR suggested that it should be awarded to the person who gets out on the water the most during the year. FH suggested that it be awarded to the individual that achieves the most through sailing education and obtaining RYA qualifications (DP was also going to suggest this). Leonie White suggested it should be given to the person that actively brings new members to the club.

All good ideas which were put to the vote, where it was unanimously voted that FH idea was the best.

In relation to the name of this trophy, the cup already has Portobello on it, the Portobello buoy is associated to the Sussex coastline, the name was therefore deemed appropriate and to remain.

SR stated that this new trophy/purpose would need to be added to the club rules.

TC and AE would work together to make a decision as to who should receive this trophy.

It was also raised that this new award would encourage members to update the club with their qualifications.

9. Any Other Business

A member of the committee advised that he had numerous back issues of  Practical Boat Owners and that if anyone wanted them to contact him otherwise he would destroy.

10. Date of Next Meeting

Due to the fact that rule 4 needs revising there will be an interim EGM. KC suggested a spring event like a BBQ, as a result KC has put himself forward for organising this.

The meeting was closed at 2000 hours. 

